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LAST CHANCE - Deadline Approaching for 
Discrimination Financial Assistance Program 
January 13 is the deadline for Kansas farmers, ranchers and 
forest landowners to submit applications for assistance through 
the Discrimination Financial Assistance Program for those who 
experienced discrimination in USDA farm lending programs 
prior to January 2021. 

If you think you may be eligible, we encourage you to check out 
the program website:  https://22007apply.gov. You’ll find various 
assistance to help learn about the program and help you apply. 
Borrowers have the option to apply for assistance online via 22007apply.gov or through a 
paper-based form. FSA offices in Kansas are not managing the program and cannot help with 
applications. As directed by Congress, USDA is working with third-party vendors to administer 
this program. 

We’ve been made aware of some lawyers and groups spreading misleading information about 
the discrimination assistance process, pressuring people to sign retainer agreements, and 
asking people to fill out forms with private and sensitive information. The official application 
process and filling out an application is FREE and does not require a lawyer.  

To apply or learn more about the Discrimination Financial Assistance Program, please visit 
22007apply.gov or call the free call center at 1-800-721-0970 before January 13, 2024. 

  

 

Farmers Can Now Enroll for the Agriculture Risk 
Coverage and Price Loss Coverage Programs the 
2024 Crop Year 
The U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) announced that agricultural producers can now 
enroll in the Farm Service Agency’s (FSA) Agriculture Risk Coverage (ARC) and Price Loss 
Coverage (PLC) programs for the 2024 crop year. Producers can enroll and make election 
changes for the 2024 crop year starting Dec. 18, 2023. The deadline to complete enrollment 
and any election change is March 15, 2024.   

On Nov. 16, 2023, President Biden signed into law H.R. 6363, the Further Continuing 
Appropriations and Other Extensions Act, 2024 (Pub. L. 118-22), which extended 
the Agriculture Improvement Act of 2018 (Pub. L. 115-334), more commonly known as the 
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2018 Farm Bill, through September 30, 2024. This extension allows authorized programs, 
including ARC and PLC, to continue operating. 

2024 Elections and Enrollment     

Producers can elect coverage and enroll in ARC-County (ARC-CO) or PLC, which provide 
crop-by-crop protection, or ARC-Individual (ARC-IC), which protects the entire farm. Although 
election changes for 2024 are optional, producers must enroll through a signed contract each 
year. Also, if a producer has a multi-year contract on the farm it will continue for 2024 unless 
an election change is made.      

If producers do not submit their election revision by the March 15, 2024, deadline, their 
election remains the same as their 2023 election for commodities on the farm. Farm owners 
cannot enroll in either program unless they have a share interest in the cropland.       

Covered commodities include barley, canola, large and small chickpeas, corn, crambe, 
flaxseed, grain sorghum, lentils, mustard seed, oats, peanuts, dry peas, rapeseed, long grain 
rice, medium grain rice, safflower seed, seed cotton, sesame, soybeans, sunflower seed and 
wheat.      

2022 Crop Year Payments   

This fall, FSA issued payments totaling more than $267 million to agricultural producers who 
enrolled in the 2022 ARC-CO option and the ARC ARC-IC option for covered commodities 
that triggered a payment. Payments through the PLC option did not trigger for the 2022 crop 
year.   

ARC and PLC payments for a given crop year are paid out the following fall to allow actual 
county yields and the Market Year Average prices to be finalized. These payments help 
mitigate fluctuations in either revenue or prices for certain crops. Payments for crops that may 
trigger for the 2023 crop year will be issued in the fall of 2024.    

Crop Insurance Considerations     

ARC and PLC are part of a broader USDA safety net that also includes crop insurance and 
marketing assistance loans.     

Producers are reminded that ARC and PLC elections and enrollments can impact eligibility for 
some crop insurance products.     

Producers on farms with a PLC election can purchase Supplemental Coverage Option (SCO) 
through their Approved Insurance Provider; however, producers on farms where ARC is the 
election are ineligible for SCO on their planted acres for that crop on that farm.     

Unlike SCO, the Enhanced Coverage Option (ECO) is unaffected by an ARC election.  
Producers may add ECO regardless of the farm program election.    

Upland cotton farmers who choose to enroll seed cotton base acres in ARC or PLC are 
ineligible for the stacked income protection plan (STAX) on their planted cotton acres for that 
farm.      



Web-Based Decision Tools     

Many universities offer web-based decision tools to help producers make informed, educated 
decisions using crop data specific to their respective farming operations. Producers are 
encouraged to use the tool of their choice to support their ARC and PLC elections.  

More Information      

For more information on ARC and PLC, producers can visit the ARC and PLC webpage or 
contact their local USDA Service Center. Producers can also make elections and complete 
enrollment online with level 2 eAuth.   

 

USDA Reminds Specialty Crop Growers of 
Deadline to Apply for Assistance for 2023 On-Farm 
Food Safety Expenses 
The U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) reminds specialty crop growers that assistance is 
available for producers who incur eligible on-farm food safety program expenses to obtain or 
renew a food safety certification through the Food Safety Certification for Specialty Crops 
(FSCSC) program. Producers can apply for assistance on their calendar year 2023 expenses 
through Jan. 31, 2024.  

Program Details  

FSCSC assists specialty crop operations that incurred eligible on-farm food safety certification 
and related expenses pertaining to obtaining or renewing a food safety certification in calendar 
year 2023. FSCSC covers a percentage of the specialty crop operation’s cost of obtaining or 
renewing its certification, as well as a portion of related expenses.  

To be eligible for FSCSC, the applicant must be a specialty crop operation; meet the definition 
of a small business or very small business; and have paid eligible expenses related to the 
2023 certification.  

Specialty crop operations may receive assistance for the following costs:  

• Developing a food safety plan for first-time food safety certification.  
• Maintaining or updating an existing food safety plan.  
• Food safety certification.  
• Certification upload fees.  
• Microbiological testing for products, soil amendments and water.  
•   

FSCSC payments are calculated separately for each category of eligible costs. A higher 
payment rate has been set for socially disadvantaged, limited resource, beginning and veteran 
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farmers and ranchers. Details about the payment rates and limitations can be found 
at farmers.gov/food-safety.  

Applying for Assistance  

The FSCSC application period for 2023 closes Jan. 31, 2024. FSA will issue payments after 
the application period closes. If calculated payments exceed the amount of available funding, 
payments will be prorated.  

Interested specialty crop producers can apply by completing the FSA-888, Food Safety 
Certification for Specialty Crops Program (FSCSC) application. The application, along with 
other required documents, can be submitted to the FSA office at any USDA Service Center 
nationwide by mail, fax, hand delivery or via electronic means.  

Specialty crop producers can also call 877-508-8364 to speak directly with a USDA employee 
ready to assist. Visit farmers.gov/food-safety for additional program details, eligibility 
information and forms needed to apply. 

 

USDA Now Accepting Applications for Farm Loans 
Online 
The U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) has launched an online application for Direct 
Loan customers. More than 26,000 customers who submit a Direct Loan application each year 
can now use an online, interactive, guided application that is paperless and provides helpful 
features including an electronic signature option, the ability to attach supporting documents 
such as tax returns, complete a balance sheet and build a farm operating plan. This tool is 
part of a broader effort by USDA’s Farm Service Agency (FSA) to streamline its processes, 
improve customers service, and expand credit access. 

The online farm loan application replicates the support an applicant would receive when 
completing a loan application in person with an FSA Farm Loan Officer, while continuing to 
provide customers with one-on-one assistance as needed.  This tool and other process 
improvements allow farmers and ranchers to submit complete loan applications and reduce 
the number of incomplete and withdrawn applications. 

Through a personalized dashboard, borrowers can track the progress of their loan application. 
It can be accessed on farmers.gov or by completing FSA’s Loan Assistance Tool 
at farmers.gov/loan-assistance-tool. To use the online loan application tool, producers must 
establish a USDA customer account and a USDA Level 2 eAuthentication (“eAuth”) account or 
a Login.gov account. For the initial stage, the online application tool is only available for 
producers who will be, or are currently, operating their farm as an individual. FSA is expanding 
the tools availability to married couples applying jointly and other legal entities in 2024. 

Farm Loan Improvement Efforts 

FSA has a significant initiative underway to streamline and automate Farm Loan Program 
customer-facing business processes. For the over 26,000 producers who submit a Direct 
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Loan application to FSA annually, and its 85,000 Direct Loan borrowers, FSA has made 
improvements this year, including: 

• A simplified direct loan paper application, reduced from 29 pages to 13 pages. 
• The Loan Assistance Tool on farmers.gov that provides customers with an interactive 

online, step-by-step guide to identifying the Direct Loan products that may be a fit for 
their business needs and to understanding the application process. 

More Information 

FSA continues to accept and review individual requests for assistance from borrowers who 
took certain extraordinary measures to avoid delinquency on their direct FSA loans or those 
who missed a recent installment or are unable to make their next scheduled installment. All 
requests for assistance must be received by Dec. 31, 2023. For more information, or to submit 
a request for assistance, producers can contact their local USDA Service Center or 
visit farmers.gov/inflation-reduction-investments/assistance.  

The Inflation Reduction Act, a historic, once-in-a-generation investment and opportunity for 
agricultural communities, provided $3.1 billion for USDA to provide relief for distressed 
borrowers with certain FSA direct and guaranteed loans and to expedite assistance for those 
whose agricultural operations are at financial risk. Since October 2022, USDA has provided 
approximately $1.6 billion in immediate assistance to more than 27,000 financially distressed 
direct and guaranteed FSA loan borrowers. 
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